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Background: what's in a label?



When I attended a sociology of education conference in the UK in 1989, 
I found that many of the people I had previously known as 'sociologists 
of education' had started calling themselves 'policy researchers'. In 
Australia too the last decade has effectively seen the coming into 
being of a new tag, a new specialism, a new designation of what 
education researchers do.1 New journals have been set up, new 
qualifications named, Chair appointments advertized. Why has this new 
area arisen? What does it mean to take on such a label?
 
In this paper I will try to say something about why I think the field 
has arisen, why I do research in it in the way that I do, and how this 
relates to some general theoretical arguments about policy research as 
a field. But the way I have chosen to begin, by noting some questions 

about the rise of the field of policy studies, is also an initial 
illustration of my approach to research in this (and other) areas. I am 
interested in developments in their context. I want to know 'why is 
this a question now?'2 I want to consider the historical, national and 
other specificities of the development. I want to explore the broader 
cultural or economic shifts that may underlie what is going on and also 
the more down-to-earth and individual pragmatic decisions and 
circumstances that may be part of it. I want to think about how fields 
of inquiry and action relate to each other. And I want to attempt to be 
both critical and useful: I want to engage in more distanced or 
critical reflections associated with employment in the academy, but 
also, having made a deliberate decision to work in Education rather 
than in my initial field, History, I want to have something to say to 
people's (policy makers', teachers', parents') day to day questions and 
dilemmas.

The rise of policy studies as a field of educational research

One of the reasons for the title of my paper is that although, in 
Australia and in the UK, the named field of policy research seems to be 
relatively new, most of the people currently prominent in that field 
were working in educational research prior to their designation as 
'policy researchers', and many types of study of education policy have 
been around for a long time. I think the rise of the policy area as a 
named field is a result of what has been happening in education outside 
the academy. That is, the rise of policy studies as a field in 
education is the result of changes in the field of policy and 
education.

The swift re-designation of sociologists as policy researchers in the 
UK in the 1980s has one quite pragmatic explanation. Under the Thatcher 
government, 'sociology' was not a good place to be: it was seen as 
inherently critical and self-indulgent and not deserving of funding. 
'Policy' however was another matter: it seemed practical and applied 



and potentially of service to the things the government was interested 
in. In other words, the material conditions framing possibilities of 
working as educational researchers influence how that research is 
shaped. (To take a personal example, my own preference in the past was 
to do individual, non-funded, reflective research: to read and think 
and write. Now that I, along with my School, will be penalized if we do 
not get sufficient research grants, I have been forced to spend time 
thinking up different types of research that have more of a 'team' 
flavour and that can be seen to cost money.3)

But the rise of the field was not simply a reflection of political 
pressures on intellectuals - it was, seen in another light, an 
appropriate response to what was happening in the broader field of 
institutional education. In many countries we have seen in the past 
decade a wave of major attempts by governments to reshape the 
fundamental organization, content and outcomes of schooling. In other 
words, the practice of education, in the period we have been looking 
at, has been massively and overtly framed by explicit actions by 
governments. In this setting it makes sense to focus on the 
assumptions, workings and effects of such actions.4

How I myself came to be seen (at least in some contexts) as a policy 
researcher, and how I came to spend much of the past 15 years working 
on gender and education policy in Australia, intertwines some similar 
developments to the picture I have just outlined. It too has elements 
of career self-preservation and also elements, I would argue, of being 
an appropriate response to some very important developments in the 

world 'out there'. Before dealing with those I want to go back to my 
own education and the themes and the disciplinary frameworks this set 
up.

Disciplinary influences

I come from a working class background, and was educated at MacArthur 
St State School, Ballarat High School and Melbourne University. The 
circumstances and policies of that era made it possible for me to go on 
to university in a way that would not have been possible earlier, and 
may not have been possible more recently. But it also shaped what 
subjects I was allowed to do at university and it had a lasting effect 
on what questions I would be interested in when I became an educational 
researcher. 

I was on a teaching studentship, and when I discovered in first year at 
university that the subject I really liked was philosophy, I was not 
allowed to continue with that, since it 'was not a teaching subject' 
and so I pursued what I saw then as the next best thing, a major in 
History (especially history of ideas). I also, in my initial three 



years of employment, continued to study part-time and did a Masters 
degree also in (16th century) history of ideas.

This initial disciplinary location in History has had an immense 
influence on the way that I write and the way that I think about doing 
research. As a result, my work has been directed not to building an 
abstract model of how policy works, but to attempting to show what 
various substantive documents, or ways of acting, or ways of responding 
to policy directives 'mean'.

Showing what things 'mean' can take on a variety of shapes. One thing I 
understand by it is the attempt to show the 'sense' of positions other 
than one's own (in contrast to an approach which demonstrates the sense 
of one's own position and depicts other policies, participants, writers 
as stupid or evil). Another sense of showing what policies 'mean' is to 
show 'deeper' meanings of developments: to find ways of showing shifts, 
boundaries, implications, new directions in policies and practices 
which go beyond initial commonsense assumptions or literal 
interpretations.
 
On 'showing the sense of' different positions: although I certainly do 
not see all values and ideas and actions as as good as each other, I 
think that understanding why people hold certain ideas or act in 
certain ways, why those ideas could seem attractive, why people do the 
things that they do, as well as what are the broader social precursors 
and effects of those policies and ways of thinking, are all very 
important. Let me give some examples.

Michael Pusey's work5 on the economic rationalism sweeping Canberra 
bureaucrats did a number of things well. But he did not, on the whole, 
present what these people were doing in a way where the policy-makers 
recognized themselves - it was a caricatured account, which they could 
easily disown as not applying to them personally.6  I have criticized 
in similar terms Alan Barcan's history of sociology of education in 
Australia for presenting the ideas of 'new sociology' in such a 
cardboard and unsympathetic form that it fails to depict why anyone 
would find these ideas attractive - and have argued that to understand 
the latter is an important part of understanding the era and the shifts 
in the discipline.7 Or, take the area of gender and education. Here I 
have defended ideas and theories that I think are quite naive ones 8, 
and have criticized others that I find intellectually engaging 9 by 

trying to show what 'sense' these make, what they 'mean', in a specific 
context: that of a classroom teacher in a school. (In case it looks as 
if this means a one-way patronising of teachers, I have tried to write 
similarly about the material conditions of academics and why feminist 
and other intellectuals may be taking delight in certain theories.10)

So, from my initial training in history, I take as one part of research 



about policy, including policy-reception, the concern not just to show 
what is wrong with certain policies, but to take full account of why 
people think those policies are attractive ones.

Another part of writing history of ideas was to explicate ideas and 
intellectual developments, to show them in a new way - to offer new 
'ways of seeing' what was happening. A lot of my subsequent work has 
been something of this type. For example, a number of my writings have 
attempted to identify phases and shifts in national policies and 
reports concerned with gender and schooling ('from equal opportunity' 
to 'girl-friendly schooling' to 'inclusive curriculum' to 'the 
construction and deconstruction of gender - and "what about the 
boys?"'11).

My initial training as a historian in the late 1960s has also been very 
influential on how I think about research methodology.12  As I remember 
it (and memory is of course suspect) my encounters with methodology 
during my undergraduate history years, working as a historian forced 
one to recognize a non-positivist position (it was not possible to 
discover or to tell everything; and the constructing activities of the 
researcher were always part of what was found). We did not, as it 
appeared some qualitative researchers in education did, measure 
ourselves against some positivist quantitative empiricism, but against 
science amd quite vigorous debates about methodology of science.13 It 
seemed to me that I recognized at this early stage that there was no 
research, no inquiry, 'untouched by human hands and values', and thus 
it was important to think about those constructing frames. But (an 
important but) this training did not see the consequences of 
interpretative involvement by the historian as meaning that, provided 
one declared one's values, one could do anything and argue anything. It 
should not mean that once one's ideological position was declared, the 
account could be deduced.

We worked with an assumption that every account would involve 
selection, but that not every account would be 'biased'. To call 
something 'biased' was a charge of not meeting appropriate 
methodological standards, of not being properly rigorous, or of being 
grossly selective.  In addition, a historical account could be 
ploddingly faithful to its sources, but not a 'good' piece of work: in 
that it did not put it together well, or show interesting things about 
its subject-matter. 

Notwithstanding poststructuralism, these are ideas that I still work 
with, and indeed, that I think all PhD examiners still work with. We 
need to keep thinking about what is a reasonable range of evidence to 
have taken account of, and we need to think about what it is that makes 
a piece of work a good one.14

Following these initial studies in history, in the mid-70s I did a 
coursework MEd in the UK, where I encountered 'new sociology of 



education' and also did further studies in philosophy of education.15 
This study added to my substantive background in education research and 
particularly shaped some interests in curriculum and its meanings and 
in the history of research and policy attempts to come to grips with 
inequality in education. I will say more about those substantive 

interests shortly. Methodologically however, though I am influenced by 
my experiences with those disciplines, have attended sociology and 
philosophy conferences, and later had my PhD thesis examined by two 
sociologists and a philosopher, I never felt totally at home as either 
a sociologist or a philosopher. I think compared with a lot of 
sociology writing my own writing looks messy: it brings in too many 
things, and it is less shaped in terms of taking the next step within a 
particular theoretical model or paradigm - and its prime purpose is not 
to produce its own model. In terms of philosophy, I think my writing 
has looked insufficiently pure and too willing to take in particulars.

Substantive interests

In terms of substantive interests, two longstanding interests can be 
seen threading through the quite different things I have studied: an 
interest in knowledge, ideas and meaning-systems, and an interest in 
social inequality.16 The roots of these interests no doubt are found in 
my own biography as a working class child to whom education opened up 
exciting new worlds (both materially and intellectually) - but who 
also, in four years at Melbourne University, learnt before I knew the 
name for it, what a lack of 'cultural capital' was all about.

Now my interests in knowledge and in inequality very neatly coincided 
with what was undoubtedly the leading debate in the academic study of  
education in the mid-70s: the 'new sociology of education' attack on 
the curriculum as the formative basis of inequality. My first major 
research project, after finishing the MEd and being employed at La 
Trobe, was to review all the bodies of educational theory taking 
positions on the new policy proposal for a core curriculum for 
Australian schools being advocated by Malcolm Skilbeck, then Director 
of the Curriculum Development Centre17. My review of the range of 
positions being taken on this issue led me to try to think about the 
ways of thinking (paradigms) that were concerned with positive 
possibilities through education and knowledge (often, at that time, the 
work of philosophers) and to think about the paradigms that saw these 
as an ideological screen for power and the perpetuation of existing 
social inequalities (often, at that time, the work of sociologists).

To summarize the story thus far: by 1980 it seems I have interests in 
knowledge, ideas, meaning-systems and inequality; I have some training 
in history, sociology and philosophy; I have had some experience at 
writing about a key policy issue of the day (whether there should be a 



core curriculum for all Australian students) - why did I end up 
spending much of the next 15 years focussing specifically on policy and 
practice in the area of gender and education?

Here, as I indicated earlier, there has also been a conjunction of 
personal factors and what I would consider to be more objective 
developments. On the latter, I do think that feminism and feminist 
theory has been one of the most important and interesting social and 
intellectual developments of the last two decades. Theoretically it has 
been a source of lively developments in areas such as social theory, 
research methodology, theories of pedagogy and learning, etc. In 
education policy and practice in Australia, it has been the source of 
marked new moves - the first ever national policy for schooling, for 
example - and ongoing reconceptualization. Moreover, in terms of my 
interests in knowledge/curriculum and in inequality, it has offered new 
questions and possibilities for research and educational reform at a 
time when the long-standing research and reform concerns with class 
inequality seemed to have reached a stale-mate.

The personal factors that these developments coincided with were, 
firstly, that it became apparent that I should do a PhD if I hoped to 
continue as an academic18. It took me some time to think of something 
that would be of sufficient scope and interest to sustain this over a 
number of years alongside my teaching. But, following my work on core 
curriculum I came to see that the development of feminism had been 
almost completely ignored by educational theory to that point. 
Secondly, in the Innovation Centre of the School of Education at La 
Trobe University, I was in the situation of working with people whose 
work on education, curriculum and contemporary culture I admired. 
However I did not simply want to become a follower, I wanted to work 
some things out myself, and to find a topic where I could engage the 
debate about education and contemporary culture from some different 
perspectives. (This issue of finding a voice and a distinctive 
contribution is both a general career imperative for academics and is 
also something that has been experienced as a particular and personal 
dilemma for many women.19) Feminist theory, and associated reading 
groups and associations, offered an important base for doing this.20 

In other words, I am saying that my own longstanding intellectual 
interests and values; new developments in theory and in education 
policy; and my work context and support networks all played a part in 
the direction my work took on.

My interest and involvement with feminist theory set up two broad 
fields of focus in relation to policy research. First, as this was an 
era of extensive new policy-making about gender and education, I could 
investigate how these policies were being framed and with what effects, 
and could consider these policies relative to broader movements in 
theory and culture. (My reading of feminist theory and my earlier 



reading of education research and theory about inequality would then be 
a basis for the 'imagined alternatives' from which I could analyze 
these developments.)

Second, the standpoint of feminism and feminist theory provided a new 
perspective for thinking about, assessing and commenting on policy and 
policy research more generally. There is not a feminist methodology or 
paradigm or model of feminist research, but there are feminist 
influences about matters to attend to: how women are taken account of 
in an approach; how the individual and the personal are or are not part 
of the scheme or the theory; whether the researcher does or does not 
acknowledge the gender and other standpoints from which they work.21

My approach to policy research on gender

In broad terms, my own approach to policy studies has been to take an 
area (in this case gender and feminist challenges to theory, research 
and policy in education) and to investigate and write about the form of 
developments as widely and systematically as I can. I do not rule out 
at times just focussing on 'policy as text' - the written documents and 
the shifts they represent22; but, more characteristically I tend to 
write in ways that reflect on how the different worlds of the 
bureaucrats/politicians, the schools, and the feminist intellectuals 
are interacting, are influencing each other, and are throwing up 
questions for each other. (The titles of my writings frequently refer 
to 'policy and practice' or 'policy, practice and theory' as the 
subject of my inquiry.) 

I suppose what I am trying to do is to reflect back to these various 
audiences what is going on, so that they see these and the dilemmas in 
these more sharply. I am certainly not beginning with some bounded 

model of what policy studies is, nor do I favour a single 
methodological position. In terms of trying to throw up new ways of 
seeing, there are aspects my work has in common with Marxist traditions 
of 'exposing contradictions', and also with poststructuralist concerns 
to uncover what is being 'naturalized' in new discursive constructions 
- but my work is not a pure form of these approaches. 

My two major research projects this year are at almost opposite ends of 
a research spectrum. One project, 'The Student Pathways Project: A 
Review and Overview of Data-bases' (with Gilah Leder) was a consultancy 
undertaken for the Gender Equity Taskforce of MCEETYA, and in which we 
were required to sub-contract part of the work to ACER. Its audience 
was, in the first instance at least, to be bureaucrats. Its 
subject-matter was quantitative, official and large-scale forms of 
data-gathering. Certain political and contextual pressures were factors 
in the commissioning and structuring of this project. 



My second project is an ongoing longitudinal study with Julie McLeod, 
'The 12 to 18 Project'. This is small scale and interpretative, trying 
to investigate 'close-up' the subtle and complex development of 
identity of girls and boys at school today - and it is also a project 
where, methodologically, we are highlighting questions about our own 
constructing activities, and what faith we can have in so-called 
'findings'. It is an ARC funded project, it arises in the first 
instance out of theoretical questions and the academic literature and 
its audience in the first instance is academics.

I would see both of these projects as being part of policy studies, but 
not confined to policy studies; and I would see each of them as having 
some potential to speak to policy-makers, to teachers and parents, and 
to academics. The Pathways Project is designed to provide a reference 
tool for bureaucrats - but also some critical reflections of relevance 
both to bureaucrats and to academic debates. The 12 to 18 Project is 
designed to provide some academic insights on identity, schooling and 
research methodology, but also has the potential to offer some 
'findings' (or disruption of other findings) about young people and 
their schooling today which are relevant to policy and practice.

In broad terms, I would see my own work in policy research as taking 
three sorts of directions. One, referred to already, is the interest in 
'ways of seeing', in identifying shifts in Australian policy and 
raising questions about these. Secondly, my working through of these 
developments has led me to engage with a number of broader debates 
about issues in the policy field - for example, about inequality and 
education possibilities in relation to that; about 'the State' and 
whether or in what ways 'it' has interests and is something separate 
from feminism; about why a new question comes into being for 
policy-makers (the influence of the economy and of other cultural 
developments.) Thirdly, I would see some of my work as a contextual 
investigation of 'theory/practice dilemmas': judging strategies at 
particular points or in relation to given contexts.    

Some thoughts on paradigms and models of policy research

I want to conclude this discussion of my own approach to policy 
research by talking about where I stand relative to three key issues 
that are debated within the policy field: the question of who the 
policy researcher is serving; the question of whether a general model 
and specified research training is appropriate for policy researchers; 
and the question of methodology - what policy researchers should study 

and how they should study it.



i Research 'for' policy vs research 'of' policy

The question of who or what the policy researcher is serving has been 
one of considerable debate in the literature, and is of high practical 
interest. In the theoretical debate, John Codd made a distinction 
between those who did research 'for' policy as compared with those who 
did research 'of' policy and argued for more attention to the latter - 
as has Paige Porter in criticizing sociological policy researchers in 
Australia for too much 'taking' of government questions.23 Against 
this, Ian Hunter24 (and also Stuart Cunningham25) have criticized the 
self-delusions and inefficacy of those who think they can work in a 
detached and critical role. In practical terms, there has been 
increasing concern from many institutions about the increasing need for 
departments to find consultancy monies to fund their basic staffing, 
alongside a predeliction of governments to not allow those monies to go 
to departments associated with less than whole-hearted support of their 
present politics.26 

In relation to this issue which faces many policy researchers, both the 
area I have chosen to work in, and the way I choose to work in it, do 
not see a stark, dichotomous choice between a critical and a 
'handmaiden' role for the researcher. The new policies related to 
gender and sexual inequalities in education, notwithstanding Ian 
Hunter, did not simply arise as governing impulses of bureaucrats, but 
are associated with a broader social movement. In this case, that broad 
movement (of which I consider myself to be part) does not see 
policy-making in education as simply something 'out there' which has to 
be criticized and removed - it also recognizes it as a possible source 
of broader change.27 In other words, I along with many other feminists 
would see the State as having regulatory interests and mechanisms, but 
(and here I agree with Hunter), it is also part of what schooling is 
and of how education might be changed.

In my own writing, as I have already suggested, I like to do work which 
takes seriously the constraints and different starting points from 
which different participants must work (system policy-makers; teachers; 
academics etc), and, in writing, to try to write appropriately for the 
audience of the particular talk or publication. But, whatever the 
audience, I see part of my task, as someone working from a university, 
as more than a technical one. It is not enough, I think, to take 
existing assumptions as a given. It is important to be using the wider 
fields to which one has access to question the 'givens', including 
one's own. 

I do not want to exaggerate the extent to which the policy researcher 
can be all things to all people. You cannot. But, going back to my 
earlier discussion about what made historical accounts acceptable and 
good as compared with biased or pedestrian, I aim in my work to gather 
and present evidence or arguments in ways that will be not easy to 
dismiss by people who do not share my own initial values. Acknowledging 



that this is a relative rather than absolute term, I want the work to 
have some 'objective' weight. (At heart I think I have old-style 
modernist hankerings, that if you show people clearly enough the flaws 
in what they are doing, they will mend their ways.)

Anyway, to summarize the points I am making here, I am arguing that it 
is not desirable or appropriate for the policy researcher simply to act 
as a technical service to governments, nor do I see it as satisfactory 
for the policy researcher to simply operate in a realm of purist 
critique.

iiIs a general model of policy research possible or appropriate?
 
Again, the arguments that have been mounted about this issue have had 
both theoretical and pragmatic dimensions. 

Theoretically, for example, Jenny Ozga 28 and Roger Dale 29 have argued 
that unless there is an agreed common focus and attempt to work out the 
relative significance of various factors (particularly the economy and 
the workings of the State), then policy research will lack analytic 
bite and will reduce its possibilities for comparative and cumulative 
theory-building. Stephen Ball 30, though different in style, 
effectively also sets out a proposal for a model of policy research: 
one which focuses on policy both as text and as discourse; which does 
studies of how policies come to be in both macro and micro terms; and 
which investigate policies as lived enactment by schools and teachers 
and parents. 

In Carla Faesano and Jim Walker's paper last year, setting out the 
propositions for a policy research SIG, there was a mix of theoretical 
and pragmatic arguments in support of a tightening of the agreed shape 
of this field31. Pragmatically they suggested that if this area could 
be shown as encompassing a delineated expertise, an agreed training, 
then governments would be more likely to draw on our services.

I am against the attempt to turn this field into a more bounded and 
professionalized one. For one thing, I think the more a particular 
research enterprise is approached in a common way, and from a common 
training ground, the more we begin to lose sight of the initial 
decisions that were made to declare some things important and other 
things not so important. This, of course, has been one of the very 
important challenges made by feminist theory in many different 
disciplines: to re-assess not just the 'findings' of a field of study, 
but the criteria and methodologies which had produced those findings. 
In policy studies then, there can be a danger of becoming fascinated 
with 'the State' or with the economy, and forgetting about 
subjectivity, identity and other matters that effect policy as 



practised. Or there is a danger of becoming fascinated with 
ethnographies and losing sight of their broader framing conditions. Or 
there is a danger of taking Foucault's questions as the only questions 
that matter (which is not something he himself argued).

Secondly I do not want to contribute to a downgrading of the knowledge 
about substantives that should be part of any particular policy 
research. I disagree with Faesano and Walker's idea that the government 
will call on academics because they are known 'policy experts'. They 
are more likely to call on them because they are known to know a lot 
about the economics of education, or multiculturalism, or literacy. In 
my own case, the knowledge I have drawn from my studies and reading in 
curriculum theory and in feminist theories of many kinds are an 
important part of what I bring to policy research.

The points I am making here do not mean that I think it is not relevant 
to engage in debates about the State or the economy and how 'policy' 
works. What I am saying is that you can begin with those macro 
questions but you can also begin by an extended focus on a particular 
and from this get new ways of addressing those macro issues.

iiiWhat should policy researchers study?
What evidence, methodologies, forms of theory are relevant?

My position is that there is no single model of good research in the 
field. I support methodological diversity because I believe that in 
policy questions there is not just one single truth to be found, and 
that different methods and types of evidence construct and show certain 
things and obscure others.32 I also take this line from my earliest 
background in history of ideas: I am interested in fields of study - 
why people take up the questions they do, how they pursue these, what 
questions they ignore. 

Finally, I think there is not just one model of good research in policy 
studies because what makes research 'good' here is not just a matter of 
technical adequacy (though this is important) - it is also a matter of 
context. As I said much earlier in this paper, I consider that in the 
policy field what is often needed is 'ways of seeing': ways of seeing a 
context, an initiative, a possibility. ('Ways of seeing' can include 
measuring and testing in various ways.) What the policy-makers and 
other audiences already know and think is relevant to what is 
appropriate to do at a particular point.
  
In other words, my own conception of policy studies does try to hold 
together a sense of this as a field of intellectual inquiry and as a 
field of practice (a sense, that is, of it as an engaged and political 
relation between people and their historical, political, institutional 



and gendered positionings). These dual concerns are ones which need to 
be kept alive both in relation to the object or subject matter of 
inquiry and in relation to the processes of inquiry and the writing and 
reporting of the research.
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